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PARISH COUNCIL





Clerks: Beccy Macklen & Claudine Feltham
PO Box 202, Heathfield, East Sussex, TN21 1BN 
t: 01435 812798 e: clerk@buxted-pc.gov.uk  w: buxtedvillage.org.uk

22nd September 2020
MINUTES
Minutes of the REMOTE meeting of the Council held on Tuesday 22nd September 2020 at 7.00 p.m.

	Present: 
	Cllrs. Blandford (Parish Council Chairman), Cllr Rose (Planning Chairman), Bolton, Cox, Coxon, Humphrey, Illingworth (WDC), Johnson, McQuarrie, Marshall, and Roberts.
Also present: ESCC Cllr. Galley, Clerks Beccy Macklen and Claudine Feltham.



	Public: 
	There were three members of public present during the remote meeting. 
Stephanie Vine – spoke in connection with the grant application for the Ashdown Place (Uckfield) Residents Company. They are requesting a grant towards general day to day maintenance of the play area, as detailed in their grant application and thanked the parish council for the previous financial support.



	01/07/20
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received and accepted from Cllr Moss and Cllr Wells.


	02/07/20
	DECLARATION OF MEMBERS INTERESTS
All councillors declared a personal interest in any matters relating to the Ionides Trust by virtue of the parish council being managing agents of the site.

Cllr. Rose declared a prejudicial interest in any matters relating to the land west of Church Road (Beechbook Park) due to having owned part of the application site.
Cllrs. Cox declared a personal interest in any matters relating to the allotments by virtue of being an allotment holder.
Cllr. Illingworth declared a personal interest in any matters related to the St Margaret’s and St Mary’s Churches by virtue of being a member of the PCC.

Cllr. Bolton declared a personal interest in relation to the Buxted Park Cricket Club grant application as he is a member of the club.


	03/07/20
	MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

The minutes of the REMOTE meeting held on 16 July 2020 were signed by Cllr Blandford as a correct record of the meeting. This was proposed by Cllr Roberts and seconded by Cllr Humphrey.


	04/07/20
04/07/20/1

04/07/20/2

04/07/20/3
04/07/20/4
05/07/20


	Planning applications considered:

Application: WD/2020/1563/FA
Location: LAND AT QUEENSTOCK LANE, BUXTED, TN224AR

Description: Minor material amendment to WD/2019/2433/FA (minor material amendment to application WD/2019/0195/F (erection of 5 no. dwellings, access, landscaping and associated infrastructure) involving the variation of condition 18 in order to reduce the red line site area) to allow for changes in external materials and fenestration.

Buxted Parish Council response to Wealden District Council: no objections.
Application: WD/2020/0704/F 

Location: SPINDLES, HOWBOURNE LANE, BUXTED, TN22 4QB

Description: Erection of two detached dwellings & one detached garage to include access on to the A272. Additional report - addendum to surface water and foul drainage statement, received 19 August 2020.

Buxted Parish Council response to Wealden District Council: the parish council have previously objected to this application and would like to reiterate those comments:

Buxted Parish Council object to this planning application. It would considerably alter the landscape as the houses would be visible. Road safety is a primary concern, and it would be desirable to for no further accesses onto the A272. Howbourne Lane, Spotted Cow and Roser’s Common road etc are all historic routes. None of the houses in this location have direct access onto the A272 until you reach after Pound Green where the village envelope begins. Allowing a new access could set a precedent in Planning and for other properties with frontage on to the A272. The parish council will be interested to see the comments from the ESCC Transport report with regards to the safety with access onto A272. The site is also adjacent to AONB.
Buxted Parish Council response to WDC with regards to WD/2020/0704/F – Spindles. Since submitting our original objection to WDC the parish council have been made aware of the many letters of objection from neighbouring properties outlining such concerns as, Drainage, Highways and Safety Issues and the real material issues and inconsistencies in the various reports. The proposal is outside of the development boundary as designated in the Wealden Local Plan of 1998 – which WDC are now working to. Also, the parish council would not wish to see a ribbon development outside the village envelope.
The parish council would also like to add they are not qualified to comment on the surface water and drainage issues, as they are not experts in this.
Application: WD/2020/1791/LDE

Location: MOCKBEGGAR FARM, LONDON ROAD, BUDLETTS COMMON, UCKFIELD

Description: Existing use of Mockbeggars Farmhouse as a single dwelling house, existing use of outbuilding and barn as ancillary domestic storage and existing use of land as residential garden area.

Buxted Parish Council response to Wealden District Council: the parish council do not have any evidence to either support or object to this application.
Application: WD/2020/1203/F

Location: BRACKEN COTTAGE, REDBROOK LANE, BUXTED, TN22 4QH

Description: Replacement of an existing single storey garage/store with a single storey garden room with a small timber decking.

Buxted Parish Council response to Wealden District Council: no objections. 
To discuss any planning applications received from Wealden District Council after the publication of the agenda that are available on the District Planning website.

None
Update on applications previously considered by the parish council, and determined by the district council: 
Application No. WD/2020/1326/F

Description: PROPOSED SINGLE STOREY REAR EXTENSION

Location: BIRCH DROVE, BRITTS FARM ROAD, BUXTED, TN22 4LZ

Update from WDC: approved
Application No. WD/2020/0888/F

Description: FIRST FLOOR ADDITION

Location: 71 GORDON ROAD, BUXTED, TN22 4LJ
Update from WDC: approved
Application No. WD/2020/0421/F

Description: CHANGE OF USE OF EXISTING BARN FROM ANCILLARY ACCOMMODATION TO HOLIDAY LET WITHIN THE CURTILAGE OF A GRADE II* LISTED BUILDING.

Location: THE OLD MAYPOLE FARM, HURSTWOOD ROAD, HIGH HURSTWOOD, TN22 4AH
Update from WDC: approved
Application No. WD/2020/1236/F

Description: PROPOSED SINGLE STOREY REAR EXTENSION AND THE CREATION OF A PATIO TO THE REAR OF THE PROPERTY

Location: AVOCA, FRAMFIELD ROAD, BUXTED, TN22 4LE
Update from WDC: approved
Cllr Rose finished chairing the planning section of the meeting at 1905 hours and Cllr Blandford took over as Chair.



	06/07/20
	ESCC/WDC REPORT
Cllr Galley sent out a report last week, which had been circulated to the parish council. COVID cases in Wealden area are relatively light when compared with other areas of the country. 75/85% of children had returned to school, and schools confirmed they would not be sending children home if they just had a cough/cold. 

Cllr Galley had received positive reports on the Wealden Climate change day. He feels that technology is way forward rather than reducing the use of cars and aeroplanes.


	07/09/20
	AMEND STANDING ORDERS TO REFLECT ONLINE MEETINGS
In line with SSALC recommendations, Standing Orders have been amended to reflect online parish council meetings in accordance with L01-20 The Local Authorities and Police and Crime Panels (Coronavirus) (Flexibility of Local Authority and Police and Crime Panel Meetings) (England and Wales) Regulations 2020.
This was proposed by Cllr. Marshall seconded by Cllr. Rose the amended standing orders were adopted.


	08/07/20
	OUTSTANDING MATTERS

Public footpaths: Nothing to report.
Trees: Nothing to report.
Road Safety: 
Speed Watch – Communications between Buxted Speed Watch and Police

The parish council received communication from the co-ordinator of the Buxted Speed Watch team sadly advising that they would be unlikely to continue monitoring speeds in the village as they do not feel they are receiving the support from the Police. They feel that for the scheme to work they would need in the region of 100 volunteers. They have 10 active volunteers who manage 3 or 4 Speed watch sessions per week on average and will never make enough impression as 95% or more drivers never see them. Speed Watch is only effective if a high proportion of drivers are regularly and consistently monitored.

The other key point is that the ‘threat’ contained in the police letter is regarded by most offenders as irrelevant; they know that the police do not undertake speed monitoring on the A272.

The Clerk contacted the Speed Watch co-ordinator who replied with many facts and figures but sadly this does not seem to translate back to the teams who still feel that they have been left to monitor speeding with little or no support from the Police. They disagree with the fact and figures provided by Steve O’Connell, and whilst we offered to have a dialogue at this meeting between the two parties, it was felt that nothing much would have been gained from participating in a virtual meeting, at this time. 
The chairman has since had a telephone conversation with Nus Ghani MP who reiterated what we have heard so many times before that without a record of serious accidents of fatalities, Buxted will not be a priority for speed monitoring by the Police. It is unlikely that the letter, sent to offenders, will be changed and it is a nationwide letter, not just a local one.
Unfortunately, our Speedwatch team do not think it is worth them carrying on with their efforts. Cllr Galley commented that as a result of Speed Watch teams in place we have seen a reduction in speed in Maresfield, Buxted, Uckfield and surrounding areas. He wondered if their expectations could be too high and felt that it is a shame that the group does not feel it can continue. 

Cllr Blandford added that she felt this was a real shame that we would be losing our Speedwatch team and would be unlikely to be able to replace it.
1916 hours Cllr Johnson ‘arrived’ at the meeting.
1917 hours Cllr Bolton ‘arrived’ at the meeting.
Police and Crime Commissioner Katy Borne has recently advertised that road safety and speeding is one of her main focuses: ‘I will be making road safety one of my top policing priorities in my upcoming Police and Crime Plan’.  Therefore, the Parish Council will contact her with the concerns raised by the Speed Watch team. However, her concerns will be backed up by data about fatalities and serious injury crashes reported to the police. BPC could contact her with our concerns but she, too, will be working on the police datasets of fatalities and serious accident hot spots.
Cllr Cox think this is indicative of the way that policing is going at the moment. It being reactive rather than preventative, due to resourcing issues.

Cllr Blandford concluded that we really cannot do anymore at present. Cllr Cox suggested that we monitor all correspondence on this subject in case we need to re visit in the future.

Wealden Local Development Framework: Nothing to report.
Property issues: 
Proposals to reopen the Reading Room:
Prior to the meeting the clerk circulated a proposal of how the Reading Room could be reopened; a risk assessment and a declaration for each user to sign. Unfortunately, since this date the rules of meeting socially have changed and therefore the reopening at this time is inappropriate. However, members approved the report and the method of reopening and therefore the council will be ready when social distancing measures are amended again in the future.

Reading Room renovation survey update and internet connection

Survey results have been received and are yet to be fully analysed, but it was agreed that internet connection should be installed at the Reading Room as soon as possible. Clerk to arrange through BT/Sky, will circulate costs to the parish council once received.
Update on High Hurstwood playground renewal

The Clerk has now met with three companies to discuss renewing the play equipment at High Hurstwood Recreation ground. We have received one design and two are awaited. Most significantly though is the cost. To totally renew the play area would cost in the region of between £40k and £50k. Designs will be circulated when they have all been received. 
Councillors had a brief discussion asking if we have funds in reserve. 
Cllr Coxon – how many people use the playground? Cllr Cox responded that the playground has been quite busy since being re-opened in July, and now after school again. Also need to consider schools at each end of this road.  Holy Trinity Fun Club make use of the play area too.  Cllr Blandford mentioned that children from Buxted and Five Ash Down are also likely to make use of the facilities if they are improved. Cllr Rose wished to ensure that we consider the materials being proposed given the costs recently at Buxted to make repairs. Chairman replied it would see her out with a 20-year guarantee!!
Continuation of sanitisation of play equipment in parish?

In August, the parish council agreed to join Uckfield TC and Framfield PC in a three-month contract to sanitise the play equipment in Buxted, High Hurstwood and Five Ash Down. This contract will come to an end in October and we are being asked if we wish this to continue. Uckfield Town Council have also sourced a less expensive company which would reduce the cost of monthly sanitisation from £345 to £225 and are requesting that we too move to the alternative provider.
Clerk: Uckfield Town Council are going to ask the current provider if they can price match. If not, and considering the increase in reported COVID cases, it was agreed that a new contract could be entered into with the new company based on a 6-month rolling programme until the threat of COVID is significantly reduced.
Communications Matters: 

Consideration of website company quotes and update on Accessible website changes
In accordance with Government guidelines all local government bodies must now have a website that complies with the website accessibility guidance. Six companies were approached to request costs for a new website in accordance with the guidelines. One advised they did not wish to quote (requirements are too complicated), three did not quote and two have quoted. The quotes were circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting. The cost between the two quotes is approximately £150 so Cllrs Bolton and Coxon volunteered to look at examples of parish council websites that the companies have worked on and will make recommendations to the parish council, by email before the next week so we can start the work to make the website compliant with the new regulations
The Parish Council confirm that works are ongoing to ensure that the website confirms to the accessibility guidance as soon as practicably possible.


	09/07/20
	CORRESPONDENCE
P1 Local Resident – formal complaint regarding the answering of Freedom of Information request. Resident now requesting further advice from Independent Commissioners Office

Following advice from SSALC the parish council redacted email addresses from the paperwork provided to the local resident. He disagreed with this and is now questioning this process with the ICO. The parish council is no expert in FOI requests and simply followed guidance provided by SSALC.

Cllr Bolton – I do not see why we had to redact Cllr names, we should be open and transparent. 
Cllr Coxon – I thought the response given by the Clerks was very professional. I do not understand why you would need to know the names of individual Cllrs.
Cllr Johnson – we should operate with open transparency, by redacting we could be starting the rumour mills. Cllr Blandford added that our meetings are open and so any interested parties could be present, whether online or in person.

The Clerk suggested that maybe the parish council should amend the current Freedom of Information policy to include that all names of Cllrs would be included in the content of information released. 
Action: Clerk to draft a new policy, circulate to Cllrs and for it to be approved at the next meeting.

P2 Local Resident – request for the Parish Council to enter into discussion with Arriva Bus Service to provide a personalised service to Buxted Village

After the previous parish council meeting the clerk ascertained from the managing director of Arriva that a personalised mini-bus service for Buxted would cost in the region of between £125,000 and £175,000 per annum. As this is more than the entire precept for the parish, it is unfortunately not a viable option. Resolved: the parish council reached a unanimous decision not to continue with this project due to the costs involved.
Cllr Illingworth ‘arrived’ at the meeting.

P3 WDC Planning - Request for a parish council representative to attend parish cluster meetings in connection with a new emerging Local Plan

Given the number of recent planning applications for large scale development in the parish it is considered important that the council is as engaged as it possibly can be in the processes of the new Local Plan. The chair suggested that the Clerk (Beccy Macklen) should attend these meetings and report back to councillors as is currently the case with the parish planning panel. It is important to keep up to date with thinking ang guidance from WDC.
Cllr Illingworth advised that WDC are intending to engage with the parishes at an early stage.


	10/07/20
	COMMITTEE MEETINGS

None



	11/07/20
	FINANCE

(i) to retrospectively approve the payment list for July and August 2020.

(ii)
to approve the payment list for September 2020
(iii)
to approve the bank reconciliations for July and August 2020

(iv)
to receive the RBS reports: EMR, Cash & Investment Reconciliation, Receipts, and payments to date

(v)
 Consideration of grant applications 2021/22

(vi)
 Early budgeting in line with possible increased costs, which have not occurred before and was a recommendation from SSALC.
First payment for playground sanitisation is the only new payment. Item 10/07/20 (i) to (iv) were proposed by Cllr Roberts and seconded by Cllr Rose and approved by full council.
Grant applications (v):

· Five Ash Down Chapel: the parish council agreed to pay a grant of £300 for 2020/2021 financial period.

· Uckfield Community Radio Ltd – the parish council agreed to pay a grant of £250 (providing this a not for profit organisation).

· Wealden CAB – parish council agreed to pay £800 for 2020/2021 financial period.

· Buxted Park Cricket Club – requesting a grant of £10,800 from the parish council. 

· 70-80 adult and 120 children members.

· (Cllr Illingworth asked how much Buxted Football Club received: RFO advised £3378 over two financial years).

· Buxted Park Cricket Club: the parish council agreed to pay a grant of £2500 for 2020/2021 financial period.

· Ashdown Place (Uckfield): the parish council agreed to pay a grant of £2500 for 2020/2021 financial period.
· Buxted Players – due to the possible Reading Room renovations, and COVID restrictions there will not be any productions in the near future, so this application to be held in abeyance for once COVID restrictions are eased.



	12/07/20
	OTHER MEETINGS

The chairman attended an online chairman training programme hosted by SSALC. Some considerable time was discussing how local councils should meet in the near future. It became clear that SSALC are very risk adverse and advised that all meeting should continue to be virtual. Somewhat based on the premise if you can manage adequately with virtual meetings there is no insurable reason that you would consider meeting in person. It was also considered that, in future, hybrid meetings may become part of the future. It could lead to greater inclusivity, hence the decision to connect the Reading Room.


	13/07/20
	MEMBERS QUESTIONS

None


	14/07/20
	ANNOUNCEMENTS 
It is proposed that the next Planning/PC meeting should be on Tuesday 20th October at 7.00pm.

It should be noted that whilst meetings are being conducted remotely, both the Planning and Parish Council meetings will be combined.


	
	The meeting closed at 2010 hours. 


Ionides Trust Update:

· Scout Lease – update on signing of lease

The least has now been signed on behalf of the Ionides Trust and has been returned to the solicitor for signing by the Scout Executive.

A member of public raised concern over the Scouts still not having signed the lease.

· Extension to Ionides Car Park
The car park extension was completed within two weeks and everyone can agree that it is a great improvement. Coppards carried out very professional and efficient work, beating the timescale by a whole week. A land drain was dug from the playground, along the far edge of the car park and these works connected to no existing drains. We had previously agreed the payment and we will have to raise a cheque (s) for their payment before the next meeting. 
Some further work will be needed which includes lining the parking spaces, replacing outdated signs. Monitoring the regeneration of the site and steps taken to avoid any inconsiderate parking on the flat grass area at the far end.  At the present time, with the station car park empty and some businesses still working from home, we have a little breathing space to consider how we stop inconsiderate long-stay parking. 

Playground

The majority of the repairs have been satisfactorily carried out and the fence ordered (due on 12th October 2020). We may have to close the playground entrance by the car park entrance, once the new fence has been erected, in order for the grass to take with a possibility of turfing this area. Now we pray for steady, gentle rain so the seed will set. 
· Ionides Trust AGM date. We will be looking at what the Charity Commission recommends for this, as the AGM would be due in November but maybe postponed, but we can post the accounts on the Charity Commission website. Action: RFO to finalise the return for the Charity Commission.
Ionides car park extension costs – which could be subject to slight change due to the delays in starting the works.
Cheapest of three quotes from main contractor was Coppard @
£44,280.00 (12/07/2019)
 (including VAT at £7380.00) 

Extra work for bollards






£1000.00

New signage (estimate)






£500.00

Make good ground afterwards-seeding/grading
(estimate)

£1000.00

Total works








£46,780.00

Funds to pay for work

Section 106 monies left from 1st stage village hall ground works
£35,000.00

Balance to find







£11,780.00

The Ionides Trust have enough money to pay for the difference between section 106 funds and total costs.

Rent review is still under review but is being considered Phil Hiscock and the District Valuer.
Meeting closed at 2023 hours.
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